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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 26 March 2018 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr Kevin 
Cllr G Nurden, Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr R Price, Cllr M Snowling, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr G Buckley and Cllr L Britt
Parish Clerk: S Smyth


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2018-0040

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr J S Warne (unwell), Cllr M Russell (unwell), Cllr J Warns (unwell)
 
	

	2018-0041
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)
Cllrs Nurden and Snowling – Planning items relating to Broadland DC

Cllr Abbott – agenda item 16 


	

	2018-0042
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision with 1 abstention that the Minutes of the Parish Council held on 26 February 2018, be approved.
	

	2018-0043
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2018-0030- The Clerk has submitted online the council’s comments for the GNLP consultation
2018-0034- The Clerk has informed the winning tenderers for the Grass Cutting and Cleaning and Inspection contracts commencing on 1st April.

	

	2018-0044
	Public Participation

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting 

District and County Councillor Andrew Proctor spoke about his meeting with Chris Harvey on Crime and the fact that more money is having to be spent on serious crime. Wally Oldham our designated PCSO has now ended his role and is being replaced by an officer at Acle. There has been a spate of crime incidents in the Brundall area occurring along the railway line areas.
The NDR is near to opening fully. It is to be renamed the Broadland Northway. The Norwich Policy Area is now deemed to have a 5 year land supply (8.8 years in fact). It is hoped that all future applications will be determined with this in mind.

	

	2018-0045
	Appointment of a new Chairman and Vice Chairman

Following the resignation of Cllr John Warne as Chairman, the Vice Chairman of the Council formally stepped down as Vice Chairman. Cllr Nurden took the Chair. 
Cllr Price nominated Cllr Wlkins for Chairman. As there were no other nominations Cllr Wilkins who was elected unopposed as Chairman of the Council.

Cllr Warns was nominated by Cllr Price and seconded by Cllr Nurden and unanimously elected. 
	

	2018-0046
	Chairman’s Report
The Chairman, Kevin Wilkins spoke:
“The volume and complexity of the Parish Council's work continues with the development of the recreational provision on the Berryfields site and the issues relating to the planning application submitted by Quantum Land on land east of the Memorial Hall.

As I have reported before, the Council is extremely fortunate to have the services of an experienced clerk in Sharon who continues to work tirelessly to support the Council in managing a heavy and complex workload. It will be a difficult few months for Sharon herself and the Council as she from undergoes some treatment which will see her away from work for a while, but we wish her well and a speedy recovery.

We have been fortunate to obtain the services of a locum clerk, Claudia, to cover some of Sharon's hours and we look forward to working with her, but it will be a difficult time for us to deliver our services and we will have to prioritize what we are able to achieve. We have a full complement of councillors now and we will all have to undertake additional work to continue to deliver our programme.

Now that the Section 106 agreement has been signed by Broadland and the developer relating to the planning application on the Berryfields site we can move forward and deliver the recreational facilities this village so desperately needs and deserves but we must not underestimate the amount of work involved in this over the next couple of years.

The Council remains committed to doing its absolute best for the village as a whole and continuing to make Brundall a great place in which to live, visit or do business”

	

	2018-0047
	Memorial Hall Representative’s report

No report given as Cllr Warns was absent. Bob Cole the Chairman addressed the Council by saying that there is a great deal of refurbishment planned for the Hall which is underway and that a new administrative assistant has been engaged.
	

	2018-0048
	Good Citizen Award
Cllr Price nominated Greg Chandler for his work as Leader of the Friends of the Countryside park as this year’s Good Citizen. He has been impressed with his professionalism and passion for the site. This nomination was approved unanimously.
	

	2018-0049
	Planning - Household

BA/2018/0082/FUL – –Boat Shed Eastwood Marina, 68 Riverside Road, Barnes Brinkcraft

No Objection

	

	2018-0050
	Broom Boats application - 20161483 Development of a retail supermarket of no more than 2500 m2 and up to 155 dwellings, open space and vehicular access Land at Yarmouth Road, Postwick, Brundall – Broom Boats Ltd and Norfolk Land Ltd.

The new sub group is made up of Cllrs Wilkins, Warns and Britt who are working toward the engagement of an agent to advise on matters from the planning application stage right through to construction. The size of the land on offer is and has always been an issue and so the agents will assist to maximise the use of the land to its best.
Cllr Nurden enquired about the impact on the project with the news that Brooms are scaling down their boat building operation. Cllr Thorpe had been in touch with employees of Brooms and confirmed that they do intend to go ahead with the 3G sports facility. The Clerk also reported that she had spoken to the owner of Brooms and he had explained that he is intending to develop the site not used for manufacture of boats as a leisure facility.
	Sub-group/Clerk

	2018-0051
	Quantum Land Planning Application 20171386

Council Nurden referred to the fact that Broadland DC and the Norwich Policy Area is now demonstrating a 5 year land supply and that he will be substituting as a Committee Member at the meeting. Cllr Warns was nominated to speak at the Meeting. The Clerk was instructed to ensure the Council is furnished with the Planning Papers as soon as they appear on line (18th April). The Chairman reminded all represent that the Council had previously objected to the application. *

	Parish Clerk

	2018-0052
	Land Management Report. Cllr Bob Price spoke,

“The Land Management Committee met on March 15th and I am pleased to report it was very productive. The Park Run was represented for the first time by Phil Henry, the Race Director.

The World War I arrangements are going well, and the designated group is meeting on 5th April

Cemetery 
It was decided that there would now be one large shard instead of two. Colin Smith, the Monumental Mason contracted to do the work to be informed his suggestion and advice has been accepted with no extra costs to the project. Arrangements are to be put in hand for the work, the installation and the unveiling/dedication and a list of guests and dignitaries to be compiled and hopefully more funding (£100 to date) will be forthcoming. 

Allotments
Work is progressing after the winter and Richard Farley reported that matters are going well. It was decided that the revenue from the use of toilets by the Park Runners would be given direct to the Allotment Association for them to use as they saw fit. It was estimated to be £2 per week. The meeting was also informed by the Chairman that it was most unlikely that fees would be raised for least 2 years because of the healthy reserves now in place and that The Parish was awaiting the opportunity to negotiate with the landowner either the purchase or longer lease of the Countryside Park which includes the Allotments.

Church Fen
The position remains the same as previously reported namely:

The survey of the site and ongoing problems were discussed and is still one of great concern and will be the focus of an in-depth discussion no doubt. The LM Committee concluded that the options available were as follows:

· a. Contact interested organisations such as RSBP, NWT or whomever to establish partnership whereby they take on the running and maintenance of the Fen in whatever manner so as not to cost the Parish sums of money it cannot afford.
· b. Close the Boardwalk by taking out lengths of the pathway at each end and erect signage and tapes warning people not to us the Boardwalk. The method of access would be by the natural pathway. 
· c. In the meantime essential repairs would done until decision has been made.
Cremer’s Meadow
Work is ongoing with plans put forward for routine maintenance. The report was comprehensive and it was noted in answer to a point raised that the treatment of Japanese Knotweed and other invasive plants was responding to the treatment and almost irradicated. A request for the purchase of a parcel of land to supplement the existing land was not taken forward as it was explained that there are and would be in the future more pressing demands on resources which have already been committed.

Countryside Park/Park Run
The subject of the Park Run use in the Countryside Park this winter has been the cause of concern. Both sides of the argument were put to the LM Committee in fair and reasonable manner. The weather has not been kind and as a result parts of the Countryside Park are becoming muddy because of the footfall and were looking unsightly and highlighted the risk of injury to the runners. Part of the previous informal negotiations had resulted in the Race Director being delegated with responsibility to decide the suitability and safety of holding the run and as a result about 4 or 5 runs have been cancelled. It was disconcerting to note that despite the race being cancelled a couple of weeks ago about 50 individuals did not heed that advice. Four main points were resolved as a result:

· The damaged ground is to be re-seeded under the direction of Greg Chandler. Some areas will need to be cordoned off to allow this work to be done. The re-seeding will be about £100 or less. *
· To permit the work the Park Runs will be suspended in effect for the month of April and a watching brief maintained. 

· The question of Public Liability was to be investigated. Phil Henry thought that any injury to a Park Runner may be covered by the national Bodies Insurance but will investigate this and bring it to the attention of the Parish Clerk. In the event of the Park Run not being covered a form of indemnity be provided to make sure the Runners take part at their own risk and there is no comeback on the Parish Council.

· The Parish Clerk requested that the Park Run equipment at present in the Allotment Store be addressed as the space taken up meant that it was inconvenient for the cleaner and getting access to services. Phil Henry undertook to get this resolved.
	*LM Comm



	2018-0053
	Data Protection
Cllr Nurden gave a report as to the work of the Advisory Committee which covered the new GDPR regulations. The following recommendations are being made:

To elect the Clerk as the Data Protection Officer with back up from the Advisory Committee as trained members and the advice from our legal team. Approved unanimously. The Terms of Reference will come to the May meeting for approval.

	Parish Clerk

	2018-0054
	Clerk Absence
The Clerk will be on sick leave for a period and steps have been taken to cover the absence. The Chairman and Vice Chairman have met with a Locum Clerk, Claudia Dickson, who is suitable and an agreed term of 23 hours per week for a minimum of 6 months has been offered to her. Her start date will be 16th April. The cost to the Council will be in the region of £7000 to £7500. She will not be able to organise or attend the Annual Parish Meeting on 16th April. 

	

	2018-0055
	Finance
Bills for payment for March 2018 – £18249.14 including vat and for the Chairman and one other to sign the Schedule.  Approved unanimously.
Cllr Abbott declared a DPI and left the room and did not return until the discussion and voting was over.

Revised application for a grant from the Brundall 2nd Scout group. Previously declined by due to a reluctance to fund revenue costs. It was pointed out that our policy for grants included the right to ask for receipts to be shown that the goods applied were spent as indicated. Simon Beck stood up to speak on behalf of the application. He confirmed the Scouts would send copies of the receipts and the issue of revenue funding at the last meeting had since been resolved. Cllr Snowling proposed the application be approved fully at £893, Cllr Nurden seconded the proposal. At this point Cllr Price proposed a revised amount of £500 stating that they should not expect the whole amount to be awarded just because the budget is unspent.
As there was no seconder to this proposal, the first proposal was returned to. This was approved by a majority with 1 abstention.
Application from the Leader of the Friends to carry forward any unspent budget to next year.

Cllr Nurden said he would support this but that to agree to do this before the full accounts are seen would be premature. All agreed that this could be favoured when put to the Council if the accounts for the past year show a surplus. It was noted that the Cremer’s barn door had to have an emergency repair and the cost to replace would be as much as the barn door is worth. Cllr Buckley will advise the Council further once the quotes are in.

	

	2018-0056
	Clerks Correspondence – Letter about dog mess. This letter was noted for now.
Letter received about the Street Car Park and drug dealing going on. All agreed to be vigilant and report what they see to the Police on 101.

	

	2018-0057
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council –26 February 2018 (Main meeting date)
Notice Boards

End of WWI celebrations 

West Lane new Broads Authority Planning Application 
Virement of Budgets if accounts are completed.
	

	2018-0058

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

16th April 2018 – Annual Parish Meeting 7pm at the St Laurence Rooms
23rd April – Ordinary Meeting 7pm St Laurence Rooms
Meeting closed at 8.35pm
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	
	

	Brundall Parish Council
	

	Payments for March 2018
	

	Parish clerk costs
	1,569.25

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£526.44

	Members Expenses
	

	Insurance
	£152.76

	Annual Fees
	£18.00

	Allotments/C Park
	

	Street Lighting
	£626.33

	Handyman
	£408.00

	Office expense
	£171.53

	Repairs and Renewals
	£586.60

	Telephone
	£1,918.55

	S106
	£394.50

	Church Fen
	£165.00

	Cremer’s
	                        770.00 

	Total expenditure
	£7,306.96

	RECEIPTS FOR March2018
	

	tfr deposit
	                      30,000.00 

	Cemetery
	                        1,420.00 

	Total Income March 2018
	£31,420.00
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